



## Reducing tobacco retail availability: counterarguments to industry claims

9 May 2021

Lindsay Robertson , Janet Hoek, Richards Edwards, George Thomson, Louise Marsh

The NZ Government's <u>Discussion Document</u> outlines an Action Plan for the Smokefree Aotearoa 2025 goal and proposes substantially reducing the number of retailers selling tobacco. In this blog, we examine arguments that interest groups have advanced to oppose these proposals and review the evidence relating to those claims. We find that predictions of dire economic consequences for small retailers are not consistent with independent research evidence and may serve to advance tobacco companies' interests.

### Introduction

Achieving a substantial reduction in the number of outlets selling tobacco is likely to improve population health and decrease health inequities by reducing smoking uptake and creating environments that support quitting (see earlier blog <u>here</u>). The Government's proposals aim to address the glaring anomaly that allows a consumer product as deadly and addictive as tobacco, which causes death on an unprecedented scale, to be sold anywhere and by anyone. No sooner had the Government proposed reducing tobacco retail availability, than interest groups claimed dire consequences would follow (e.g. <u>here</u> and <u>here</u>) using well-rehearsed arguments advanced whenever a proposal is made to address the widespread availability of tobacco products.



Image by Lindsay Robertson

### What are the main arguments advanced?

The main argument put forward concerns the **potential economic impact on small retailers** if they were no longer able to sell tobacco. The NZ Association of Convenience Stores (NZACS) has previously claimed <u>tobacco accounts for up to 40 per cent of sales</u> at convenience stores, while another retail business advocate has more recently alleged that <u>nearly half of an average dairy's revenue comes from tobacco sales alone</u>. These arguments have been accompanied by predictions that removing such turnover could be <u>"fatal"</u> for those businesses. Opponents of retail reductions claim that people who go to dairies to buy cigarettes typically <u>spend money on other things</u>, such as groceries or treats. Tobacco companies also propagate this claim; for example, Imperial Tobacco sent material stating that tobacco "attracts shoppers to your store" and "adult smokers don't just buy tobacco products. Their basket spend is more than twice as much as the average convenience shopper per year" [1] to UK retailers.

### Independent research evidence does not support these claims

Most transactions in small retailers do not involve tobacco and when tobacco is purchased, it is most commonly purchased as a single item, without additional groceries or snacks [2-5]. An intercept survey of customers exiting convenience stores in Dunedin found that only 14% of transactions contained tobacco, and most tobacco purchasers bought only tobacco; only 5% of all transactions included tobacco and an additional non-tobacco item [4]. This research was later scaled up and repeated in Wellington and Auckland with remarkably similar results: 14% of transactions contained tobacco, and just 6% of all transactions included both tobacco [3]. These data suggest that while some people who buy tobacco from a dairy might also buy snacks or grocery items, this purchase pattern is uncommon, and these purchases account for only a small proportion of total purchases. Research conducted outside convenience stores in the US and Australia [2, 5] supports these NZ findings.

### **Retailers receive little profit from tobacco sales**

Arguments about the importance of tobacco to small retailers rarely acknowledge the **very low profit margins** retailers <u>receive from tobacco products</u> [6, 7]. Estimates suggest that the margin on tobacco products is around 6% compared to an average of 24% for the other convenience products [1]. Further, a UK estimate suggests the average weekly profit made by small retailers on tobacco products is 1.6% of total sales income (whereas profit from non-tobacco products is 17.6% of sales income) [1]. So while small retailers typically make only modest profits from selling tobacco [1, 6], the profits for tobacco companies are vast [8]. Re-allocating the physical retail space used for tobacco products to suppliers of higher profit products, could result in greater profitability for retailers [9]. As well as providing low returns, tobacco is an expensive product to stock [1] and imposes costs not associated with other products. For example, concerns about crime have led some retailers to install surveillance and security systems, all of which further increase the costs of selling tobacco.

# Removing tobacco from convenience stores could alleviate risk of crime

Media reports of tobacco thefts from convenience stores, including some with lifethreatening violence, have been prevalent in recent years creating a widely held perception that such crimes are increasing. Retailer associations have asserted that this perception is correct, despite the lack of evidence to test this assertion, and have attributed the claimed rise in retail thefts to increases in tobacco taxation [10]. A Crime Prevention Group set up "to advocate for dairies after robberies increased" initially called for a complete ban on cigarette sales to protect dairy owners, reportedly stating "the Government should stop the sale of cigarettes in New Zealand". Somewhat inconsistently, the Crime Prevention Group's position has since changed, and the Group has now vocally opposed the Government's proposals to reduce tobacco availability. Yet rather than "punish" dairy owners, as the Crime Prevention Group claims, removing tobacco from convenience stores would likely reduce crime, improve retailers' safety, and reduce the costs (both personal and economic) of selling this product.

### Whose interests do these arguments represent?

Given that achieving widespread distribution is a crucial means of marketing a product, it serves tobacco companies' interests to maintain the *status quo* and oppose measures to reduce tobacco availability. Analysing whether arguments against the Government's proposals are tainted by Big Tobacco's interests is important to assess whose voice is advancing particular positions.

The NZ Association of Convenience Stores (NZACS) is an industry group that represents Imperial Tobacco and British American Tobacco (BAT), among numerous other major multinational corporations. Collectively, evidence concerning NZACS' membership, governance and activities strongly suggests that lobbying against tobacco control policies has been a core function of the group, which is consistent with NZACS acting as an advocate for the interests of the tobacco industry. Tobacco companies have been and are major players within the NZACS; for example, Imperial Tobacco and BAT have been "premier members" since 2007 [11]. An Imperial Tobacco representative appears to have had a position on the governance team throughout the NZACS's existence [e.g. 12, 13, 14], and Imperial's Head of Sales was the Association's Vice Chair between 2013 and 2018 [15, 16]. In 2016, the NZACS Chair reported that "the main benefit of being a member of NZACS is the access that we have built up to Ministers, government departments, those that make the laws that control our actions with our customers, and the media" and that "most of our effort in past years has been towards tobacco" [17]. Indeed, past media statements issued by NZACS appear almost exclusively concerned with <u>opposing tobacco control policies</u>.

While the NZACS has apparently worked to present a unified view of small retailers opposed to tobacco control measures, the evidence suggests this depiction is inaccurate. Firstly, according to media reports, NZACS does not have independent small retailers as members, rather it represents service stations and chain convenience stores in addition to its corporate members [18, 19]. Secondly, research carried out with independent small retailers suggests many would prefer not to sell tobacco, and would accept a policy that removed tobacco from their stores, so long as the policy was implemented equitably across all retailers [6, 7, 9]. Given its history and composition, it appears likely that the NZACS represents and advances the interests of its tobacco industry members rather than small retailers.

### Conclusion

The NZ Government's bold and world-leading proposals to reduce tobacco retail availability give us a realistic prospect of achieving the Smokefree 2025 goal. Independent evidence suggests retail associations have exaggerated claims of tobacco's importance to small retailers; this evidence casts doubt on claims that most small retailers rely on being able to sell tobacco. Unlike tobacco companies, many retailers could benefit from reductions in tobacco availability, which would reduce their risk from crime and provide them with opportunities to transition to products that make stronger contributions to their businesses and their communities.

\* **Author Details:** LR is based in the Department of Preventive and Social Medicine at the University of Otago and is also a member of the Tobacco Control Research Group at the University of Bath. JH, RE, GT are members of the Department of Public Health at the University of Otago Wellington. LM is based in the Department of Preventive and Social Medicine at the University of Otago. All authors are members of the <u>ASPIRE 2025 Centre</u> at the University of Otago.

### References

- ASH UK. Counter Arguments How important is tobacco to small retailers?, 2016 [Available from: https://ash.org.uk/information-and-resources/reports-submissions/reports/counter-arg uments-how-important-is-tobacco-to-small-retailers/; accessed 29 April 2021].
- 2. Lawman HG, Dolatshahi J, Mallya G, et al. Characteristics of tobacco purchases in urban corner stores. *Tobacco Control* 2018;**27**(5):592-595.
- 3. Marsh L, Cameron C, Quigg R, et al. Is the tobacco 'footfall' argument justified for tobacco purchases in New Zealand convenience stores? *Tobacco Control* 2020;http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/tobaccocontrol-2020-056032.
- 4. Robertson L, Cameron C, Hoek JA, et al. Prevalence and characteristics of tobacco purchases in convenience stores: results of a postpurchase intercept survey in Dunedin, New Zealand. *Tobacco Control* 2019;**28**(6):696-700.
- Wood L, Gazey A. Tobacco mythbusting—tobacco is not a major driver of foot traffic in low socio-economic small retail stores. *Tobacco Control* 2021; doi:10.1136/tobaccocontrol-2020-05631.
- 6. Jaine R, Russell M, Edwards R, Thomson G. New Zealand tobacco retailers' attitudes to selling tobacco, point-of-sale display bans and other tobacco control measures: a qualitative analysis. *New Zealand Medical Journal* 2014;**127**(1396).
- Badu E, Fowler E. "If government can't stop the smokes, no way we can stop selling them": why retailers want Government to act. *New Zealand Medical Journal* 2018;**131**(1482):89-91.
- 8. Branston R. *Five things you should know about Big Tobacco*, 2018 [Available from: https://blogs.bath.ac.uk/business-and-society/2018/01/16/big-tobacco/].
- 9. Robertson L, Marsh L, Hoek J, McGee R, Egan R. Regulating the sale of tobacco in New Zealand: A qualitative analysis of retailers' views and implications for advocacy. *International Journal of Drug Policy* 2015;**26**(12):1222-1230.
- 10. Kirkness M. Tobacco tax shares blame for dairy crime *The New Zealand Herald* Auckland: New Zealand Media and Entertainment 2017.
- New Zealand Association of Convenience Stores. NZACS Premier Members, 2007 [Available from: https://web.archive.org/web/20071228022232/http://nzacs.com/nzacs\_premier\_memb ers; accessed 29 April 2021].
- 12. New Zealand Association of Convenience Stores. *NZACS Board*, 2007 [Available from: https://web.archive.org/web/20071228022227/http://nzacs.com/nzacs\_board; accessed 29 April 2021].
- New Zealand Association of Convenience Stores. NZACS Board, 2021 [Available from: http://web.archive.org/save/https://www.nzacs.com/nzacs-board/; accessed 29 April 2021].
- 14. New Zealand Association of Convenience Stores. *NZACS Board*, 2012 [Available from: https://web.archive.org/web/20120317090739/http://www.nzacs.com/nzacs-board/; accessed 29 April 2021].
- New Zealand Association of Convenience Stores. Peter Jowett Scholarship and Industry Awards Event, 2013 [Available from: https://web.archive.org/save/https://www.nzacs.com/peter-jowett-scholarship-and-indu stry-awards-event-2/; accessed 29 April 2021].
- 16. New Zealand Association of Convenience Stores. *Peter Jowett Scholarship and Industry Awards Event*, 2018 [Available from:

http://web.archive.org/save/https://www.nzacs.com/2018-peter-jowett-industry-awards -12-july/; accessed 29 April 2021].

- 17. Bull R. *NZACS Chairman's Annual Report 2016*, 2016 [Available from: http://web.archive.org/save/https://www.nzacs.com/wp-content/uploads/2016/08/NZA CS-Chairman-Report-2016.pdf; accessed 29 April 2021].
- 18. Manch T. Violence cost of ciggie tax Waikato Times. Hamilton: Stuff Limited 2018.
- 19. Edmunds S. Proof shops are coining it. *Herald on Sunday*: New Zealand Media and Entertainment 2013,

Public Health Expert Briefing (ISSN 2816-1203)

#### Source URL:

https://www.phcc.org.nz/briefing/reducing-tobacco-retail-availability-counterarguments-indu stry-claims